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PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT BILL 2005 
PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT (CONSEQUENTIAL AND TRANSITIONAL PROVISIONS) BILL 

2005 
METROPOLITAN REGION IMPROVEMENT TAX AMENDMENT BILL 2005 

Cognate Debate 
On motion by Ms A.J.G. MacTiernan (Minister for Planning and Infrastructure), resolved - 

That, in accordance with standing order 169, leave be granted for the Planning and Development Bill 
2005, the Planning and Development (Consequential and Transitional Provisions) Bill 2005 and the 
Metropolitan Region Improvement Tax Amendment Bill 2005 to be considered cognately, and for the 
Planning and Development Bill 2005 to be the principal bill.  

Second Reading - Cognate Debate 
Resumed from 7 April. 

MR G. SNOOK (Moore) [10.38 am]:  The opposition is comfortable with debating these three bills cognately.  
The history of the amalgamation of the planning bills goes back many years.  I think it had its beginnings prior to 
the first Gallop government.  A long held view by many people is that the planning process, with the many 
amendments to the three primary bills, has been a complicated and convoluted process in achieving good 
planning outcomes.   

The Planning and Development Bill 2005 brings together the three primary pieces of legislation that are used for 
planning purposes in Western Australia - the Town Planning and Development Act 1928, the Western Australian 
Planning Commission Act 1985 and the Metropolitan Region Town Planning Act 1959.  The consolidation of 
these acts will bring together and streamline the whole planning process.  Local government, with the important 
role that it plays in the planning process, has been involved in the negotiations and discussions along the way.  
The amendments in the bill will provide local government authorities with the comfort they require in carrying 
out their role.   

Some clauses in the bill deal with state planning policies, which have gained additional statutory powers that are 
reflected in amendments in the bill.  We on this side of the house believe that the additional powers contained in 
state planning policies should continue to reflect only the broad and general planning needs of the state.  That is 
the Liberal Party’s view.  We endorse the new measures in the bill that address the process of review of local 
government town planning schemes.  Those involved in local government will be able to reiterate many 
examples of the frustrations caused by the long delays.  With local government town planning schemes having a 
requirement to be reviewed every five years, I am sure the minister will be aware that, in some cases, the town 
planning schemes of local authorities are eight years old or older - 

Ms A.J.G. MacTiernan:  Sometimes they are 15 or 25 years old.   

Mr G. SNOOK:  Yes.  Some are extraordinarily old.  Hopefully the passage of these bills will speed up and 
streamline the process so that the job of addressing the requirement for review is carried out.   

The Planning and Development (Consequential and Transitional Provisions) Bill 2005 seeks to make, I think, 71 
amendments to different acts.  The consolidation process will bring planning and development together under the 
one act, and the opposition agrees and has no problems with that.  I have had extensive discussions with 
representatives of the peak body, the Western Australian Local Government Association, and their views have 
been addressed throughout the process.  

The Planning and Development Bill 2005 passed the third reading stage in this place during the previous 
Parliament and was delivered to the Legislative Council.  However, as the result of Parliament proroguing, it 
travelled no further and, hence, is now back before this chamber.  We on this side of the house do not see the 
need to further consider this legislation in any great detail and we are happy to see it progress through the second 
reading stage.  I had some concerns about part 11, the compensation provisions of the legislation.  The impact 
that planning decisions and town planning and regional scheme implementations have on development and 
property has become a lot clearer and it is good that we have those provisions in detail in part 11.  In terms of the 
planning process, provisions in other acts have an impact on planning decisions.  The environmental protection 
policies contained in the Environmental Protection Amendment Act and its regulations, which was passed some 
time ago, impact on planning and land use.  When EPPs are released, they place impositions on land use.  It is 
my view that that then becomes a planning issue.  It is also my view that the overarching planning and 
development legislation does not recognise or accommodate that.  I understand that one piece of legislation 
cannot override and affect another.  It is probably more important that we accommodate the impacts that 
decisions have consequentially as a result of other legislation, such as the Environmental Protection Amendment 
Act and its environmental protection policies, which have an impact.  For example, I refer to the Swan coastal 
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plains wetlands policy.  Under the Environmental Protection Amendment Act, that has an impact on land use and 
land-use planning and this is an issue must be addressed.  I sought advice about whether we should address that 
issue under the Planning and Development Bill 2005, which is the primary bill.  The various advice I received 
was that that was probably not the best way to go.  However, I flag that idea for the minister’s consideration to 
see whether, somewhere down the track, we can accommodate other legislation, aside from the Environmental 
Protection Amendment Act, that impacts land-use planning as a consequence of regulations or provisions within 
it or, as in the case of the Environmental Protection Amendment Act, environmental protection policies.  That is 
an area we must consider so that we overcome those problems.   

Of course, we are all aware that within the Environmental Protection Amendment Act dealing with 
environmental protection policies there is no provision, as I understand it, for compensation.  When a policy is 
released and it has an impact on a land planning issue, compensation provisions must apply.  To be compatible 
and fair and to have equal balance between legislation, we must be able to give that some consideration.  Other 
people may have a different view, which I respect.  Some people may have the view that there are other ways of 
providing for that impact in this bill.  However, my advice is that that is probably not the best way to go.  In 
terms of the need for this bill, which has been around for in excess of five years through successive governments, 
to be passed to enable streamlined planning decisions to be made and to get the process moving for the benefit of 
all areas of planning in Western Australia, I have moved away from the thought that I had of trying to amend it.   

The opposition states in good faith that the impacts of other legislation on land-use planning issues must be 
accommodated in other ways to achieve parallel fairness, particularly regarding compensation.  When an 
environmental planning policy is simply proposed or put out for public notice without being implemented, the 
word spreads immediately like wildfire among the community and landowners.  One then has this assumption 
that something is placed on the land that restricts or limits the use of the land.  That has a detrimental effect on 
the value of the land, particularly for people who at that pertinent time are in the middle of a proposed sale.  I 
know examples in which people have backed away from a purchase of a property because of the arrival of an 
announcement of an environmental policy.  I bring this matter to the attention of the house because it has an 
impact on land use planning.  Provisions within environmental protection policy, such as the Swan coastal plain 
wetlands policy, sets out restrictions and uses and activities on certain parcels of land.  Therefore, that policy 
becomes a planning or land-use issue.  Serious thought needs to be given to ways of covering that impact via 
either amending the legislation to reflect it or some other means of cross-referencing - I have not found that in 
this bill, although I will seek much better legal advice than I am able to proffer on that matter.  That is an 
important issue in the consideration of the principal bill.  Essentially, the passage of the bill and the formulation 
of associated legislation will be a huge benefit to local government, state planning, local government planning, 
the development industry and landowners and land use across the state.   

The Planning and Development (Consequential and Transitional Provisions) Bill 2005 and the Metropolitan 
Region Improvement Tax Amendment Bill 2005 are consequential requirements of adopting the Planning and 
Development Bill 2005.  The opposition is comfortable to consider these three bills together on the basis that 
they have had a long journey.  Ample time has been given for consideration across the spectrum of the industry, 
the community, individuals and local government.  The opposition can agree to the provisions of the principal 
bill in its current form.  No amendments are proposed.   

Again, I draw to the attention of the house concerns regarding compensation provisions in part 11 of the 
Planning and Development Bill 2005.  We need in future to consider a way of acknowledging and somehow 
parallelling impacts on land planning and land use with the impact of these other bills. 

MR G.M. CASTRILLI (Bunbury) [10.55 am]:  I also support the bill and my colleague the member for 
Moore.  The minister’s second reading speech for the Planning and Development Bill 2005 reads - 

The purpose of this bill is to consolidate the Town Planning and Development Act 1928, the 
Metropolitan Region Town Planning Scheme Act 1959 and the Western Australian Planning 
Commission Act 1985 into a single act called the Planning and Development Act 2005. 

Further -  

. . . the bill streamlines planning procedures for the preparation and amendment of region schemes, the 
review of local schemes and the subdivision of land . . . the bill provides for greater certainty and 
consistency.  It confers greater weight to local schemes in subdivision decisions.  It also introduces 
consistent compensation and enforcement provisions.   

From a local government perspective, I hope the bill will achieve a lot of streamlining and assist in the processes 
of town planning schemes.  The minister stated that some frustration has been expressed from time to time on the 
process of getting town planning schemes through; I refer to dealing with other legislation and going backwards 
and forwards to get the town planning schemes through the system.  I am sure that the bill will assist the process.  
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I am sure people will be thankful for any improvement in that regard.  The minister said a while ago that some 
schemes have taken 15 or 20 years. 

Ms A.J.G. MacTiernan:  Perth was one that took a very long time. 

Mr G.M. CASTRILLI:  It was a long time indeed.  The rapid rate of growth in areas like the south west of the 
state means we need timely approvals for town planning schemes.  We do not want development running over 
the top of us.  Local government and town planning schemes need to be in control.  I hope the bill will 
accomplish that outcome.   

I refer now to the compensation provision in clause 173 in part 11 of the bill.  I do not want to cover a lot of the 
ground that the member for Moore dealt with very well.  I express some concern.  The bill refers to 
compensation, and I hope the interpretation really means fair and just compensation.  As the member for Moore 
stated very well, other acts impact on the Town Planning and Development Act.  I hope that compensation will 
be based on zoning and uses of land at the time of such discussions, and not be subject to caveats or eventual 
land use once land is earmarked and discussions start on possible alternative uses of the land.  Importantly, 
sometimes when starting to talk about earmarking land for alternative uses to its current zoning, the conclusion 
of that process can take 10, 15 or 20 years.  Like the member for Moore stated, once the word spreads that a 
piece of land is earmarked for open space or whatever, people take it that the land is untouchable and the value 
of the land is nowhere near what it is today.  A willing purchaser may not be available in 20 years in terms of a 
fair and just purchase.  Such process would have a detrimental effect on the land.  I hope that this point is 
addressed further down the track, as the member for Moore said, and that the fair and just compensation reflects 
those concerns.  I support the bill.  It is a good step forward for all parties concerned and hopefully it will be 
beneficial to us all. 

MS A.J.G. MacTIERNAN (Armadale - Minister for Planning and Infrastructure) [11.00 am]:  I thank 
members opposite for supporting this expedition process and the legislation.  It is certainly not our desire to 
contract the debate, but this bill was debated extensively when it was introduced at the end of last year.  Those 
members with a local government background, including the members for Moore and Bunbury, are very well 
aware of the length of the gestation of this bill.  No-one knows that more than Ray Stokes from the Department 
for Planning and Infrastructure, who has been very keen to get this legislation up for many years.  We keep 
getting within striking distance and then it falls away.  A green bill was introduced in 2000 but nothing came of 
it.  The bill was revised after all the consultation mechanisms were put in place and finally last year we 
introduced it into Parliament.  It was passed in this house and taken to the black hole of the Legislative Council 
where it vanished into antimatter.  However, we have resurrected it again and will hopefully pass it in this place 
in very quick time.  I appreciate members’ support in getting this legislation passed quickly. 

To date, legislation for the revision of town planning schemes has included some fairly inflexible provisions.  
One of the big changes in this legislation is to allow local authorities to make a decision that at this point they do 
not need to change the local scheme.  Another is to allow them to consolidate all the amendments that have been 
made over the interim five years without going through the whole process again.  Another version of that is to 
agree to fundamentally consolidate the scheme amendments but to allow a few bits on the side to be changed.  
Therefore, only those parts of the plans that need to be changed will be advertised; they will not have to advertise 
the whole thing again.  A lot of thought has gone into ensuring that the review process is very focused and we do 
not require local government to do an enormous amount of work that might not need to be done.  I have an 
enormous amount of sympathy for local governments given the amount of their resources that are gobbled up in 
planning matters.  It routinely takes three or four years for these scheme reviews to begin.  A year after the 
scheme has begun the five-year review must begin.  I am very confident that this legislation will make it easier 
for local governments to keep their schemes up to date. 

Members opposite did not refer to their beloved section 20(5) of the old legislation that the government has now 
changed.  Members will recall that a previous minister introduced a provision that the WA Planning Commission 
was not fettered in any way by town planning schemes when making decisions on subdivisions.  This 
government has turned around that decision and has said that the WAPC must have due regard for town planning 
schemes.  Generally, the WAPC must make decisions that conform to this scheme, except in variously 
enumerated instances in which there is obviously a clear reason why it might be wise to move away from the 
scheme.  In that way the government is recognising that often the schemes are not up to date or that there has 
been an intervening statement of planning policy.  The member for Moore made reference to the statement of 
planning policies and the strengthening of them.  Regrettably, to pass this bill the government had to remove 
those strengthening provisions during the debate, which is unfortunate.  However, we believe there is great 
benefit in the legislation generally.  On another day we will need to give more thought to the alignment of 
statements of planning policies. 
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Members opposite referred to environmental protection policies.  There is no doubt that they are an issue and 
that they impact on land use planning.  There will always be debate about the ambition of the environmental 
agencies regarding the extent of land they seek to bring under these provisions.  However, from a planning point 
of view, these matters are embraced as planning instruments are reviewed.  The instruments must be amended to 
take into account those areas that have been designated as requiring a certain level of environmental protection.  
When the plans for the greater Bunbury region scheme were drawn up, those areas that were designated as 
conservation wetlands in the late 1990s were then incorporated as conservation areas within that instrument.  
Likewise, when local schemes are reviewed, they are required to take into account the existence of these matters 
that may have been categorised since the last time that instrument was prepared.  I am not sure whether we need 
to change the planning legislation to accommodate it.  There may have been some other aspects of what 
members opposite said about EPPs that I have not quite grasped.  We have the capacity to incorporate them.  
Much of the dispute is about just how ambitious we should be when putting aside areas for that conservation 
category.  

Another related issue that we must work our way through is compensation.  It is quite clear that when rezoning 
for regional open space, the government is required to compensate as if that reservation were not in place.  We 
take into consideration the highest and best use the land may have, which often represents a significant windfall 
profit for the land user.  Either the member for Moore or Bunbury raised the issue of not wanting to wait for 10 
years to find out what the potential use of the land might have been.  That works the other way, because often we 
talk about rural property, which would not be within the purview of becoming urban land in the near future but 
which the government categorises as regional open space.  If it is likely or possible that in the future the land will 
be rezoned as urban land, we must take that potential for urbanisation into account when providing 
compensation.  The tricky bit concerns the environmental constraints.  When compensation is assessed and the 
government considers the environmental constraints, it is argued that regardless of the control that has been put 
over it, environmental approval would not have been obtained to develop the land.  Therefore, the government 
cannot justify using taxpayers’ funds to pay a rate that presumes development on the land.  These issues have 
become somewhat blurred in the minds of landowners.  It is not the identification of areas on their properties as 
conservation category wetland that in itself provides the constraint on development.  

The ACTING SPEAKER (Mr P.B. Watson):  I ask the minister to please stand a bit closer to her microphone.   

Ms A.J.G. MacTIERNAN:  I am so eager to engage with members opposite!  

Several members interjected.  

Ms A.J.G. MacTIERNAN:  Never; the line is there and I will never cross it.   

Mr P.D. Omodei:  I thought you were looking to sit on the member for Vasse’s lap.   

Ms A.J.G. MacTIERNAN:  The member for Vasse?   

Mr P.D. Omodei:  The good-looking bloke.   

Ms A.J.G. MacTIERNAN:  I know that there are the members who play football and the members who come 
from local government, and I have trouble sorting them out sometimes.   

Mr G. Snook:  They are both rugged games!  

Mr T.R. Buswell:  I come from a lawn-bowling background!   

Ms A.J.G. MacTIERNAN:  That is pretty exciting! 

Mr G. Snook:  When an area is declared a wetland and it is to be reserved for the benefit of the state, shouldn’t 
the state pay anyway?   

Ms A.J.G. MacTIERNAN:  I am not saying that there is not an issue.  I do not want to go into uncharted 
waters.  Let us look at, for example, Bush Forever as a parallel program.  It is an excellent program that was 
started by Mr Graham Kierath.   

Mr P.D. Omodei:  A friend of yours!  

Ms A.J.G. MacTIERNAN:  He was very proud of the program, although it was attacked by the opposition 
before the last election.  Nevertheless, in his advertising for re-election, Mr Kierath very strongly promoted his 
achievements on Bush Forever.  No compensation is payable on Bush Forever land directly if Bush Forever land 
is not to be incorporated into regional open space.  However, there is a capacity to come to a negotiated solution.  
On a landholding that is part Bush Forever and part non-Bush Forever, bonuses are allowed for the area that is 
not affected by Bush Forever; therefore, there is a capacity to extract benefit from the fact that there is Bush 
Forever land on the property by virtue of planning bonuses that are available.  We have to talk about the 
environmental planning policy issues.  We need to understand that in providing compensation under our existing 
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legislative regime, the value of the land depends on its development potential.  When the land, by its 
fundamental nature, has environmental constraints, they must be taken into account in assessing its development 
potential.  

Mr G. Snook:  The announcement of an environmental policy, for example, whether or not we like it, 
immediately puts a blight on the land.  

Ms A.J.G. MacTIERNAN:  The member has said that.  Some of the experience is not entirely consistent with 
that, and one example is the land that Dr Manea owned at Muddy Lakes.  Even though the land was identified 
under the greater Bunbury region scheme, he managed to sell it privately for quite a substantial price a couple of 
years ago.  The owner then on-sold it to the Western Australian Planning Commission at a 20-plus per cent 
premium.  When we drill down into what has happened, we find that the experience is sometimes different from 
what it has been said to be.  There is no doubt that there is a lot of blue sky in people’s concept of the value of 
their land.  A lot of what we call valuer advocates are racing around the countryside ramping up values.  I think 
that sometimes they do their clients a disservice.  I will use the Main Roads WA experience, which I know most 
about because we did a review of Main Roads’ valuation practices and performance.  Those valuations that end 
up in court almost invariably have been found in Main Roads’ favour.  We must ensure that our valuers give the 
best advice to their clients.  We have said that when someone’s land has been earmarked for a regional open 
space reservation, even under a draft region scheme, and even though we will not necessarily acquire it at that 
stage or the owner might not want to sell the land, that landowner should at least have the entitlement to some 
compensation for obtaining legal and valuation advice.  Once it has been advertised, people need to get some 
advice so that they can be in a position to properly respond to the advertising.  That is an undertaking that we 
have made.  At some point we will need to put that into legislation because it is important, but at the moment it is 
a practice.   

These are not easy issues, and we need to constantly review them.  Regional open space per se is not that hard, 
because we value it at its highest and best price.  However, the consequence of an environmental planning policy 
that should be borne by the taxpayer is much more debatable, because the argument is that the owners would 
never have been able to develop on the land and would never have gotten the environmental approvals in any 
event.  We need to have a broader discussion about the impact of that.  Those were the major issues raised by 
members.  Again, I thank them for their support, and we look forward to these bills finally reaching the status of 
acts.  I commend the bills to the house.   

Question put and passed.   

Bill (Planning and Development Bill 2005) read a second time.   

Leave granted to proceed forthwith to third reading. 
 


